THE INFECTIONS IN THE HISTORY OF MEDICINE

Spanish flu in Italy: new data, new questions

Alessio Fornasin¹, Marco Breschi², Matteo Manfredini³

¹Department of Economics and Statistics, University of Udine, Italy; ²Department of Economics and Business, University of Sassari, Italy; ³Department of Life Sciences, University of Parma, Italy

SUMMARY

This paper proposes a new estimate for the number of victims of Spanish flu in Italy and highlights some aspects of mortality closely linked to the First World War. The sources used are official death statistics and the *Albo d'oro*, a roll of honour of the Italians fallen in the First World War. The new estimate of deaths from the flu is 410,000 for 1918, which should be raised to 466,000 when the numbers are taken up to 1920. Deaths from Spanish flu among the military were about 70,000. The time sequence

INTRODUCTION

I taly was one of the European countries most severely affected by the Spanish flu [1]. Nevertheless, the influenza pandemic of 1918-19 in Italy has not been the subject of many studies. The first to address the topic was Giorgio Mortara in 1925 in a volume about Italian health in the Great War [2]. After Mortara's important work, we have to wait more than thirty years to see a new contribution on the subject, a volume by Giovanni Cavina which traces the history of the influenza epidemic in Italy. Only in recent years the question of the health of Italians during the war come back into the spotlight. Of course, here, the Spanish flu played a central role [3, 4].

The only monograph dedicated to the Spanish flu in Italy is a book by Eugenia Tognotti published in 2002 [5]. More recently, Sabbatani and Fiorino published an article which, while starting with

Corresponding author Alessio Fornasin E-mail: fornasin@uniud.it of deaths recognizes two distinct peaks, one in October and one in November 1918. Between these two peaks, the lowest number of deaths falls in the week of the armistice between Italy and Austria-Hungary (signed 4 November 1918). This suggests links between Spanish flu and WWI that cannot be merely explained in terms of movement of people and contagion.

Keywords: Spanish Flu, Italy, WWI.

the global reach of the epidemic, in fact focuses on the flu in the city of Bologna [6]. Even more recent is a work by Alfani and Melegaro which places the Spanish flu in the more general context of pandemics as a whole [7]. Military historians, however, have tended to look at the influenza of 1918 in relation to war [8-10]. Some authors believe that the Spanish flu was a direct consequence of the war and that the conflict represented the real incubator of the virus [11]. Influenza, in fact, was born in military camps, where men and animals (livestock and pets) were in close proximity. Most authors claim a close connection between the flu and the conflict, though the conflict was not necessarily the primary cause. The relationship between influenza and war should perhaps instead be sought in the rapidity of the virus' transmission and its global spread. These aspects would have been determined by the crowded conditions in the trenches and in hospitals and, of course, by the long-distance displacements of large masses of soldiers and workers [12-21]. Some scholars, however, either downplay the association of the war with the pandemic, or at least do not consider it to be obvious [22, 23]. According to Jay

97

Winter, one of the most important demographers writing on the Great War, the link does not exist at all: "The pandemic was not connected to the war, its impact did not relate to consequences of the conflict, such as malnutrition, overcrowding or anxiety for the fate of their loved ones. It is possible that troops movements accelerated the spread of the infection, which however started out independent of war" [24].

It is not clear whether the Spanish flu originated in the United States, China or France. Consequently, we are not sure about the routes taken by the infection. But we know that it spread in several waves. The first, in the spring of 1918, appeared in a benign form; the second, in the autumn of the same year, was marked by very high levels of mortality; while the third, after the war, in the spring of 1919, killed a much smaller number of victims. Contrary to the influenza pandemics that preceded it and that would follow, where children and the elderly are usually struck down, the victims were typically adults, especially males, between the ages of 20 and 40 [25-29]. Here is a clear connection with the war and, in fact, those who fell sick and died were mostly soldiers participating in the conflict.

We intend to contribute here to studies on the Spanish flu with particular reference to military casualties. We have focused on the second wave, that struck Italy and caused by far the greatest number of victims. The aim is apparently limited. The study of the flu among soldiers allows us to re-interpret some more general aspects of the pandemic in the country as a whole. In particular, we intend to propose new estimates regarding the number of victims that the pandemic produced in the country. We also highlight some aspects of mortality closely related to military operations, which shed new light on its links with the conflict and its mode of diffusion.

To achieve these objectives, we have divided the paper into three parts. In the first we present our sources, in the second we provide a new estimate of the number of Spanish flu deaths in Italy, and in the third we propose a new reading of the timing and the logic of its spread.

Sources

Two principal sources are employed in this work. The first, already used by many scholars to draw some quantitative conclusions, consists of the official death statistics broken down by cause of death. The data are published by the National Institute of Statistics (ISTAT) and are presented by age groups and by the month of occurrence. The second source, the most widely used here, is the *Albo d'oro*, a roll of honour of the Italian fallen in the war [30, 31]. As this source is rarely used, even by scholars of the Great War, we give below some background and a careful explanation of how we used it.

The *Albo d'oro* was released in the 1920s to commemorate all the soldiers who fell during the First World War. The 28 volumes that make up the entire work collect the names and some other information about the soldiers who died in war, including, crucially for present purposes, the age at death. There are 529,025 names.

The criteria for its compilation were set out by Fulvio Zugaro, head of the Army's Statistics Office and Chief scientific advisor of the operation [32]. The Albo d'oro was to include deaths in any war-related context: killed or missing in action; disappeared in war camps; death from illness, accidental causes, suicides, etc. Substantial resources were dedicated to the operation, using a multitude of channels that involved numerous central and peripheral public authorities, including the town council register offices (population registers and civil registers), the Statistics Office of the Supreme Command; the Historical Office of the Supreme Command; the Ministry of War; the Head Offices of Military Health; the Italian Red Cross, the Uffici notizie (News Offices), the Care and Honours Commission; and the General Pensions Office.

In this paper, given the sheer size of the *Albo* d'oro, we used a sample consisting of all the dead included in the pages of each of the 28 volumes of the work, singled out according to the sequence 1, 51, 101, 151 ... Every page contains 30 records. The total number of pages extracted are 367 (on average 61 pages for every year considered) or 11,010 individuals, which corresponds to roughly 2.1% of the total¹.

Part of the information extracted from the *Albo d'oro* is shown in Figure 1. The figure summarizes the monthly distribution of deaths by distinguishing victims of the fighting, deaths from disease (but

¹ The whole work is freely available online at http://www. cadutigrandeguerra.it/.



Figure 1 - Monthly distribution of the war dead. Total and selected causes and contexts (May 1915-October 1920). *Albo d'oro sample* [31].

not in enemy hands) and imprisonment (for all the causes).

The decision to divide the information into three categories, two related to the cause of death and one to the context of death, is in line, as we shall see, with the purpose of this work.

The monthly distribution of deaths from wounding highlights the historical rhythm of the conflict, punctuated by a series of peaks that correspond to the major battles. The number of deaths due to illness is relatively low until 1918. The increase in deaths just following the start of the war is dominated by some episodes of gastroenteritis and cholera which affected soldiers deployed on the Carso, on the eastern part of the Italian front, while the peak in the last months of the war was due almost entirely to the Spanish flu [33, 34]. This shows that the greatest number of battles in the conflict was fought not on the field, but in hospitals.

As the graph shows, the number of deaths in enemy prisons remained relatively low until October 1917, when there was a rapid increase that reached a peak in March 1918. After this month, the number of events fell as rapidly as they had risen, without returning to the levels at the start of the conflict, and another less dramatic peak occurred in October, one of the months when the Spanish flu was deadliest. The major increase in deaths occurs just after the Battle of Caporetto (24 October 1917), which saw around 300,000 Italian prisoners arrive in enemy work camps. This can certainly be attributed to the long and harsh journey from the front to the detention centres and the terrible living conditions there. The *Albo d'oro* records the majority of deaths of these soldiers as due to illness, but most of the time these were attributable to food deprivation [35, 36]. Despite these terrible living conditions, scholars are in unanimous agreement that the wave of epidemics, above all the Spanish flu, which struck down Italian soldiers at the front, did not affect the prisoners in the war camps [2]².

Flu victims among the Italian armed forces and the statistics on Spanish influenza

The first estimate of the Spanish flu mortality rate in Italy were published by Giorgio Mortara [2]. The calculation method used by this scholar was based on the differential of deaths that occurred

²Considering those, too, who died in captivity, deaths among Italian soldiers from disease corresponds to 35.5% [34]. This is an unusual figure among the armies of the belligerent countries, at least among those in the West, the proportion of which was normally much lower: for example, 10% in the French army [38].

during the period of the spread of the Spanish flu with those that occurred in the same period of a year of "normal" mortality. In particular, Mortara stated that deaths from August 1918 to March 1919 exceeded the average figures for the same months of the years 1911-13 by some 532,457 units. These deaths, continued Mortara, should be added to the deaths of soldiers in prison camps, recorded by the military authorities, and those deaths of Italians in territories occupied by the enemy. The total, therefore, was brought up to about 600,000. Of course, the premise of this argument is that the official data, those that came from the civil registers, are incorrect. The author also pointed out that deaths due to other causes of death, such as pneumonia and bronchitis, simultaneously increased the spread of influenza and that, therefore, they should be included in the flu numbers. In reality, this calculation seems too high for two reasons that most scholars have generally ignored. Firstly, the Italian population, compared to the period 1911-13 had increased - in particular its female component - and, therefore, those exposed to the risk of dying from any cause were more numerous. Secondly, the years used as a comparison were years of peace, not of war.

In recent years, certainly, scholars have preferred smaller estimates. Patterson and Pyle, in an article published in 1991 suggested that 325,000 to 350,000 Italians died. The most recent works, however, have estimated 390,000 deaths [7, 39-41]. This figure is derived from the work of Giovanni Cavina [3] who, in turn, drew on a national estimate by Giuseppe Bellei, health officer of the city of Bologna in the period of the epidemic [42]. Bellei's criteria for calculating national gross deaths are based on the approximately 2,000 deaths from influenza recorded in Bologna reproportioned to the national level³.

Civil registers report that, in 1918, the number of overall deaths (males and females) from influenza were 274,000. All authors considered this figure too low. The problem is not just the number of deaths from influenza. As explained by Mortara, in fact, the official figures did not include 560,000 deaths for which death certificates were drawn up by the military authorities, and which should be classified by each cause of death separately [2]. For this reason, The Max Planck Institute recently published, for the years 1915-18, the number of dead males with substantial additions, under the assumption that the official statistics for Italy and not only the military authority's statistics are incomplete [44-45]. The total number of Italian soldiers who died in WWI, determined by Mortara and other authors, is approximately 650,000 [2, 46]⁴.

Thanks to the Albo d'oro we can count those soldiers who died from Spanish flu and who are not included in official statistics much more accurately. To do this, however, it is necessary to briefly explain the data collection process of the Population Registry Office during the years of the First World War, described by Mortara. Normally, the registration of deaths was (and still is) carried out by the municipalities on the basis of events related to present population. This information was then sent to the Direzione generale della statistica (General Direction of Statistics) who supervised the publication of the data. In the case of a person who died outside the municipality of residence, the municipality that recorded the event sent notice of the death to the municipality of residence.

During the conflict, however, the duty to record the deaths that occurred in the war zone was assigned to the armed forces. Thus, the deaths that occurred in the municipalities outside the war zone, even those that occurred in the territorial hospitals, continued to be transmitted to the *Direzione generale della statistica* by the civil registry offices of municipalities. All deaths in combat, in the field hospitals, and in the health care sections, had, meanwhile, to be sent by military personnel. The armed forces transmitted the information to municipalities of residence, but almost certainly not to the *Direzione generale della statistica*. Indeed, Mortara informs us that there did not exist then, as there is now, a full collection of these documents. This was, at the time conjectural. However, it is firmly supported by the data published in the official statistics which are consistent with this hypothesis.

³According to 1911 census data, this estimate is low [43]. The population of the town of Bologna was 172,628 inhabitants, while that of the Kingdom as a whole was 34,671,337. It follows that the 2,000 dead of Bologna correspond to 401,689 deaths throughout Italy. But we do not know what data Bellei used for his calculations.

⁴It should be noted that other more recent estimates diverge considerably from this [37, 47-48].



Figure 2 - Estimation of Spanish flu deaths in Italy (1918). Civil register data integrated with the *Albo d'oro data*.

Our estimate of deaths caused by the Spanish flu is obtained integrating the official information with the number of soldiers who died from disease in the war zone from 1 September to 31 December 1918. The estimate was made on the hypothesis that all the soldiers who died from diseases in these four months died from the flu. It is clear, though, that an indeterminable number of deaths resulted from other causes and that, therefore, the estimate is too high. On the other hand, we must consider that the Albo d'oro does not report all of the fallen. In fact, all soldiers found guilty of "dishonourable" behavior were excluded, while many others were omitted by mistake⁵. These gaps, then, should somewhat offset the overestimation derived from counts made by our criterion. According to our calculations, therefore, the military deaths from the disease from September to December 1918 were 70,000. Of these, the deaths outside the war zone were about 20,000.

As for 1918, the figures from official sources, which are based on civil registers, indicate 274,000 flu victims (males and females). To this data must be added the share of deaths due to pneumonia

⁵For a detailed estimation of these omissions, about 30,000, Fornasin [37]. The same figure is estimated in an independent form from Scolè [47]. Unfortunately this author does not specify her reasons. and bronchitis which were more than in previous years, about 100,000 and 16,000 cases respectively, and finally, the 20,000 soldiers that we counted on the *Albo d'oro*. The results of this calculation gives us an estimate of about 410,000 deaths⁶.

But we must consider that in 1919 and 1920 flu deaths, though much less numerous than in 1918, were considerably higher than the pre-epidemic average, 32,000 and 24,000 units respectively [30]. Given this, we can conclude that the Spanish flu in Italy caused around 466,000 deaths.

Integrating official statistics with the information of the *Albo d'oro*, we can also redesign the age distribution of male deaths in 1918. The synthesis of this procedure is set out in Figure 2.

The final result seems more plausible than those derived from the official statistics, and more consistent with the age distribution of typical Spanish flu victims. We observe that the number of dead females, even with these additions, is greater than that of males. The figure, though it represents an exception in the wider context of studies on the Spanish flu, is consistent with the

⁶A little higher but not far from the data of Bellei, but these considered deaths until 1919 [42]. In the data of this scholar, however, the soldiers of Bologna who died in the war area are not included in the numerator, while presumably they are included in the denominator.

statements of several authors: in Italy, influenza caused more victims among women than among men [2, 5, 49, 50].

This can be perceived, too, in those older than 50. Of course, the difference that we observe for 15-39 is also due to the fact that the males at risk of dying from influenza were significantly fewer than females, because many had already died in the war.

The Spanish flu among soldiers

In the literature, most of the time series of Spanish flu are given on a monthly basis, as in Figure 1. These series demonstrate clearly how the deaths begin going upward in August, reach their peak in October and then come down. This trend is also confirmed by series calculated for shorter intervals, usually weekly [5, 51-54]. The same can be said about the spread of influenza and mortality among the armed forces of other belligerent countries [25]. The characteristic shape of the mortality of the Spanish flu respects the temporal development of the spread of present influenza epidemics.

However, the weekly distribution of flu deaths obtained using the *Albo d'oro* data follows an unfamiliar form of progress, which does not follow the usual pattern of the spread and mortality of flu (Figure 3).

The graph shows a totally anomalous bimodal distribution. The dates are, in this case, revealing. The first spike is recorded in the last weeks of October, there is a dramatic fall in the first half of November with a second spike at the end of this same month. The minimum point occurs in the weeks running up to the armistice (4 November on the Italian front). The distribution of soldiers' deaths, therefore, evidences an abnormal point in the closing phase of the war. The same trend is observed, though with some differences, even in some Italian regions, for which we have derived the entire series from the *Albo d'oro* (Figures 4a-4d). A further confirmation in support of the different progression of deaths among civilians and soldiers comes with the distribution of deaths from Spanish flu in Modena, the only example that we found where this distinction is observed (Figure 5).

This pattern is consistent with the information from the *Albo d'oro*. The sequence of events is compatible with a reading in which the flu among soldiers at home and the civilians had already started to fall, when new subjects, not previously affected by the disease, appeared on the scene. According to some sources, many of the soldiers who died from influenza in November were debilitated soldiers returning from prison camps, whom the disease hit with particular severity



Figure 3 - Weekly distribution of flu deaths (19 August 1918-12 January 1919) (from Albo d'oro [31]).



Figure 4 - Weekly distribution of flu deaths in selected regions (19 August 1918-12 January 1919) (from Albo d'oro [31]).



Figure 5 - Weekly distribution of flu deaths in Modena (from Ratti 2010 [52]).

[2, 55]. This was true not just in Italy, but also, for example, in France [56]. For reasons that are not clear, in fact, the Italian prisoners had not experienced, or had had little contact with the Spanish flu in the prison camps. After the end of the war, hundreds of thousands of Italian prisoners were liberated and began their journey home. Many of them, during the long return march or after entering Italy, were affected by the Spanish flu and, as shown in the various charts that we have presented, did not survive the disease. This particular sequence of events reverses, in a sense, the usual progress of an epidemic. The geographical spread of the disease did not occur as a result of the movement of sick people. Rather, many people fell ill after moving. This would not be unusual if people were transferred from a territory where the disease was not present to one where instead it was. But this is certainly not the case with the Spanish flu that was global in its reach. Many Italian soldiers sickened and died when the flu had already started to fall off. Therefore, we are left with a question that has already perplexed some contemporaries: why were the Italian prisoners, who were subjected to particularly harsh living conditions in labor camps, not infected by the influenza in their moment of greatest difficulty, while they became ill when their material conditions improved? Perhaps the flu was less strong in Austria and Germany than in Italy, and indeed in these countries flu mortality was lower. However, to be effective, this reasoning must assume that those who died of influenza once at home had not been previously sick in prison, an assumption which contemporaries also made and which puzzled them too.

CONCLUSIONS

In this paper, we have proposed a new estimate for Spanish flu deaths. After looking at the criteria for collecting information about deaths and their causes during the First World War, we have seen that the data was transmitted in incomplete form to the Central Statistical Office. As a result, using the *Albo d'oro*, the most detailed existing documentation on the number and demographic characteristics of the dead soldiers during the conflict, we have improved the official data about the deaths of flu and other causes related to it. Overall, the number of soldiers who died from influenza in 1918 was approximately 70,000; of these, approximately 20,000 were not covered in official vital statistics. Given this we suggest that there were some 410,000 flu deaths in 1918, which should be raised to 466,000 if we consider the period 1918-1920.

Most scholars have suggested that there is a direct link between war and the spread of influenza. Studying the mortality of soldiers from Spanish flu, we saw that the deaths had two peaks, the first in October 1918 and the second in November. Between these two peaks, we see a substantial fall in fatalities which had its center in the week when the armistice was signed. This aspect recalls another possible link between flu and WWI that cannot be explained in terms of the usual movement of people and contagion. We have seen that the homeward return of the imprisoned Italian soldiers sparked a further upsurge in Spanish flu, but that does not explain why it was these soldiers who fell sick once the conflict ended. These are questions that do not currently have answers. The history of Spanish flu once again challenges researchers and refuses easy conclusions.

Conflict of interest

None

REFERENCES

[1] Ansart S., Pelat C., Boelle P.Y., Carrat F., Flahault A., Valleron A.J. Mortality burden of the 1918-1919 influenza pandemic in Europe. *Influenza Other Respir. Viruses* 3, 3, 99-106, 2009.

[2] Mortara G. *La salute pubblica in Italia durante e dopo la Guerra*. 1925, Laterza, Bari, Yale University Press, New Haven.

[3] Cavina G. L'influenza epidemica attraverso i secoli. 1959, Pozzi, Roma.

[4] Pozzi L. La population italienne pendant la Grande guerre. *Annales de démographie historique*. 1, 121-142, 2002.

[5] Tognotti E. *La febbre spagnola in Italia. La storia dell'influenza che fece temere la fine del mondo (1918-1919).* 2002, Angeli, Milano.

[6] Sabbatani S., Fiorino S. La pandemia influenzale "spagnola". *Infez. Med.* 15, 4, 272-285, 2007.

[7] Alfani G., Melegaro A. *Pandemie d'Italia. Dalla peste nera all'influenza suina: l'impatto sulla società.* 2010, Egea, Milano.

[8] Lenci G. I caduti dimenticati. I morti per malattie, In *La grande guerra. Esperienza, memoria, immagini* (Leoni D. and Zadra C., a cura di) 1986, 231-236. Il Mulino, Bologna.

[9] Ceschin D. "I fratelli minori dei feriti". Militari e malattie nella Grande Guerra, In *Malattie e medicina durante la Grande guerra 1915-1919* (Grando E., a cura di) 2009, 16-27. Gaspari, Udine.

[10] Giovannini P. Le malattie del corpo e della mente. *Annali della Fondazione Ugo La Malfa*. 28, 283-300, 2013.

[11] Oxford J.S., Lambkin R., Sefton A., Daniels R., Elliot A., Brown R., Gill D. A hypothesis: the conjunction of soldiers, gas, pigs, ducks, geese and horses in northern France during the Great War provided the conditions for the emergence of the "Spanish" influenza pandemic of 1918-1919. *Vaccine*. 23, 7, 940-945. 2005.

[12] Ewald P.W. *Evolution of Infection Disease*. 1994, Oxford University Press, Oxford.

[13] Langford C., Did the 1918-19 Influenza Pandemic Originate in China? *Popul. Dev. Rev.* 31, 3, 473-505, 2005. [14] Trilla A., Trilla G., Daer C., The 1918 "Spanish Flu" in Spain. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 47, 668-673, 2008.

[15] Tsoucalas G., Karachaliou F., Kalogirou V., et al. The first announcement about the 1918 "Spanish flu" pandemic in Greece through the writings of the pioneer newspaper "Thessalia" almost a century ago. *Infez. Med.* 23, 1, 79-82, 2015.

[16] Erkoreka A. Origins of the Spanish Influenza pandemic (1918-1920) and its relation to the First World War. J. Mol. Genet. Med. 3, 2, 190-194, 2009. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC2805838/ Last accessed October 4, 2017.

[17] Byerly C.A. The U.S. Military and the Influenza Pandemic of 1918-1919. *Public Health Rep.* Supplement 3. 125, 82-91, 2010.

[18] Humpries M.O. Paths of infection: The First World War and the origins of the 1918 influenza pandemic. *War in History*. 21, 1, 55-81, 2013.

[19] Opdyke S. The flu epidemic of 1918, America's Experience in the Global Health Crisis. 2014, Routledge, New York-London.

[20] Phillips H. Influenza Pandemic. In 1914-1918-online. International Encyclopedia of the First World War (Daniel U., Gatrell P., Janz O., et al. B., Eds) Freie Universität Berlin, Berlin 2014.

[21] Rewegan A., Bogaert K., Yan M., Gagnon A., Herring D.A. The First Wave of the 1918 influenza pandemic among soldiers of the Canadian Expeditionary Force. *Am. J. Hum. Biol.* 27, 5, 638-645, 2015.

[22] Michels E. Die "Spanische Grippe" 1918/19. *Vierteljahrshefte für Zeitgeschichte*. 58, 1, 1-33, 2010.

[23] Méthot P.O., Alizon S. Emerging Disease and the Evolution of Virulence: The Case of the 1918-1919 Influenza Pandemic, In *Classification, Disease and Evidence* (Huneman P., Lambert G., Silberstein M., Eds) 2015, 93-130, Springer, Dordrecht. [24] Winter J. L'influenza spagnola, In, *La prima guerra mondiale*, 1 (Audoin-Rouzeau S., Becker J.-J. a cura di) 2007, 283-288, Einaudi, Torino.

[25] Crosby A.W. *America's Forgotten Pandemic.* 2003, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

[26] Vicentini C.B., Guidi E., Lupi S., Maritati M., Manfedini S., Contini C. The nineteenth-century epidemic waves of influenza. *Infez. Med.* 23, 4, 374-389, 2015.

[27] Kousoulis A.A., Tsoucalas G. Infection, contagion and causality in Colonial Britain: the 1889-90 influenza pandemic and the *British Medical Journal*. *Infez. Med.* 25, 3, 288-291, 2017.

[28] Langford C. The age pattern of mortality in the 1918-19 influenza pandemic: an attempted explanation based on data for England and Wales. *Med. Hist.* 46, 1-20, 2002.

[29] Gagnon A., Miller M.S., Hallman S.A., et al. Agespecific mortality during the 1918 influenza pandemic: unravelling the mystery of high young adult mortality. *PLoS ONE*, 8, 8, 2013.

[30] Cause di morte 1887-1955. 1958, ISTAT, Roma.

[31] *Albo d'oro dei caduti della guerra*. 1926-1964, Provveditorato generale dello Stato, Roma.

[32] Zugaro F. L'Albo d'Oro dei caduti per l'Italia nella Guerra mondiale. *Bollettino dell'Ufficio Storico dello Stato Maggiore del Regio Esercito*. 1, 4, 1926. Retrieved from http://www.albodorolombardia.it/img/Fulvio_ Zugaro_1926.pdf Last accessed October 4, 2017.

[33] Sema A. Civili, militari e colera in Friuli, 1915-1916. *Rivista di storia contemporanea*. 1, 109-142, 1992.

[34] Fornasin A. I soldati del Friuli e del Bellunese caduti durante la Prima guerra mondiale. Uno studio sull'Albo d'oro. *Geschichte und Region / Storia e regione*. 24, 2, 147-169, 2015.

[35] Procacci G. Soldati e prigionieri italiani nella Grande Guerra. 1993, Editori Riuniti, Roma.

[36] Pavan C., *Prigionieri italiani dopo Caporetto*. 2001, Pavan, Treviso.

[37] Fornasin A. The Italian Army's losses in the First World War. *Population* 72, 1, 39-62, 2017.

[38] Isnenghi M., Rochat G. La Grande Guerra. 1914-1918. 2004, Sansoni, Milano.

[39] Patterson K.D., Pyle G.F. The geography and mortality of the 1918 influenza pandemic. *Bull. Hist. Med.* 65, 4-21, 1991.

[40] Johnson N.P.A.S., Mueller J. Updating the accounts: Global mortality of the 1918-1920 "Spanish" influenza pandemic. *Bull. Hist. Med.* 76, 105-115, 2002.

[41] Johnson N.P.A.S., Measuring a pandemic: mortality, demography and geography. *Popolazione e Storia*. 2, 21-52, 2004.

[42] Bellei G. Alcune considerazioni intorno all'influenza. *Bullettino delle scienze mediche.* 209-241, 1919.

[43] Censimento della popolazione del Regno d'Italia al 10 giugno 1911, vol. I, 1914, ISTAT Roma.

[44] Glei D.A., Bruzzone S., Caselli G. Effects of war

losses on mortality estimates for Italy: a first attempt. *Demogr. Res.* 13, 15, 363-388, 2005.

[45] Jdanov D.A., Glei D.A., Jasilionis D. A modeling approach for estimating total mortality for Italy during the First and Second World Wars. *Genus* 66, 1, 17-36, 2010.

[46] Gini C. *I morti dell'esercito italiano dal 24 maggio 1915 al 31 dicembre 1918*. Provveditorato Generale dello Stato, Roma, 1926.

[47] Scolè P. I morti. In *Dizionario storico della Prima guerra mondiale* (Labanca N., sotto la direzione di) 2014, pp 178-194. Laterza, Roma-Bari.

[48] Fornasin A. Corrado Gini's contribution to estimates of Italian military deaths in the First World War. *Genus* 71, 2-3, 73-79, 2015.

[49] Noymer A., Garenne M., The 1918 Influenza epidemic's effects on sex differentials in mortality in the United States. *Popul. Dev. Rev.* 26, 3, 565-581, 2000.

[50] Garenne M., Noymer A. Les effets à long terme de la grippe espagnole de 1918: une sélection différentielle selon le sexe. *Cha. Socio. Démo. Méd.* 48, 3, 341-354, 2008.
[51] Bellelli M. Aspetti e problemi dell'epidemia di Spagnola a Reggio Emilia, In *Una regione Ospedale. Medicina e sanità in Emilia-Romagna durante la Prima Guerra Mondiale* (Montella F., Paolella F., Ratti F., a cura di) 2010, 233-254. Clueb, Bologna.

[52] Ratti F. 2010, «Qui sono diventati 'spagnoli' in molti». Storia sociale comparata della pandemia influenzale 1918-1919 nella provincia di Modena e nel Land di Salisburgo, In *Una regione Ospedale. Medicina e sanità in Emilia-Romagna durante la Prima Guerra Mondiale* (Montella F., Paolella F., Ratti F., a cura di) 2010, 147-231. Clueb, Bologna.

[53] Rizzo C., Ajelli M., Merler S., et al. Epidemiology and transmission dynamics of the 1918-19 pandemic influenza in Florence, Italy. *Vaccine* 295, 827-832, 2011.

[54] Ghirardi R. La febbre cattiva. Storia di una epidemia e del suo passaggio per Mantova, Bruno Mondadori, Milano, 2013.

[55] Cantieri C. Alcune note cliniche e anatomo patologiche sull'influenza nella recente epidemia. *Rivista critica di clinica medica*. 34, 397-403, 1919.

[56] Guénel J. La grippe "espagnole" en France en 1918-1919. *Histoire des sciences médicales*. 38, 2, 165-175, 2004.